
CONGRESSIONAL RECORD — Extensions of RemarksE1284 July 19, 2012 
have a physical label indicating the fee 
charge. Currently, ATM machines have both a 
physical posted notification and an on-screen 
prompt that inform the customer of any fees 
prior to the withdrawal or transfer of money. 
These fees are often used to offset the cost of 
a patron withdrawing money from an ATM 
owned by another financial institution. 

H.R. 4367 is an essential piece of legislation 
which prevents greed-motivated individuals 
from fraudulently removing the physical fee 
notification and then filing frivolous lawsuits on 
financial institutions for not having the physical 
notification posted. This fraud forces financial 
institutions to waste huge amounts of money 
on legal fees, some as much as $500,000, 
merely to defend frivolous lawsuits. Unfortu-
nately, the cost of this litigation forces banks 
to raise their ATM fees to deal with the action 
of a few unscrupulous individuals exploiting a 
legal loophole. 

Today, virtually all ATM machines display 
on-screen notifications of a transfer fee, prior 
to allowing the customer to withdraw money. 
Altering the law so that banks are only re-
quired to post an on-screen fee notification will 
help them avoid expensive, unjust, and unnec-
essary lawsuits. H.R. 4367 is an essential and 
necessary part of modernizing our financial 
regulations to fit the needs of the digital world. 
Please know that I firmly support H.R. 4367 
and would have voted in favor of it. 

f 

HONORING BARDSTOWN, KY 

HON. BRETT GUTHRIE 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, July 19, 2012 

Mr. GUTHRIE. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate the town of Bardstown, Kentucky 
on its recent honor of being named the ‘‘Most 
Beautiful Small Town in America.’’ This dis-
tinction was made by Rand McNally and USA 
Today after considering the 650 nominated 
towns. 

This is a tremendous honor for Bardstown 
and its residents. Whenever people visit Ken-
tucky, I always tell them to visit Bardstown be-
cause I believe it best exemplifies the beauty 
of the Bluegrass State. I am proud to call Ken-
tucky my home, and I hope this honor will 
continue to draw attention to this beautiful 
town and all that Kentucky has to offer. 

Bardstown, the second oldest city in Ken-
tucky, has previously been named one of the 
100 Best Small Towns in America and one of 
the 50 Best Small Southern Towns. Bardstown 
is home to many historic and notable sites, 
most notably ‘‘My Old Kentucky Home,’’ which 
was visited by American composer Stephen 
Foster. The legendary story says it was his in-
spiration for the Kentucky State Song. 
Bardstown holds another impressive title of 
‘‘Bourbon Capital of the World.’’ Bardstown is 
home to Heaven Hill and Barton Brands and 
the distilleries at Maker’s Mark and Jim Beam 
are just outside of town. 

It is important to highlight the wonderful 
leadership of Bardstown, and this honor re-
flects on their work within the community. 
Thank you for making Bardstown what it is 
today. 

I encourage everyone to visit beautiful 
Bardstown, Kentucky. You will fall in love with 
the majestic landscape and the sense of com-
munity. 

RECOGNIZING 2012 BLUE STAR MU-
SEUMS: THE FRISCO HERITAGE 
MUSEUM AND THE COLLIN COUN-
TY FARM MUSEUM 

HON. SAM JOHNSON 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, July 19, 2012 

Mr. SAM JOHNSON of Texas. Mr. Speaker, 
I am proud to recognize the Frisco Heritage 
Museum in Frisco, Texas and the Collin Coun-
ty Farm Museum in McKinney, Texas for par-
ticipating in the National Endowment for the 
Arts’ Blue Star Museums program. 

This program—also supported by Blue Star 
Families organizations and the United States 
Department of Defense—encourages muse-
ums across the country to offer free admission 
to active duty military personnel and their fam-
ilies between Memorial Day and Labor Day. 
Over 1,800 facilities nationwide participate, 
and many extend the offer of free admission 
to veterans of our Armed Forces. Two of 
these great institutions are located in Collin 
County, Texas, the place I’m privileged to call 
home. 

The Frisco Heritage Museum exists to ‘‘col-
lect, preserve, study, interpret, exhibit, and 
stimulate appreciation for the history and cul-
ture of Frisco, Texas—and the North Texas 
region—to all the people of the region.’’ This 
great museum is situated on a six-acre Herit-
age Center where folks can visit a reproduc-
tion of the Frisco Train Depot and historic 
buildings that were moved to the lot. The mu-
seum itself walks visitors through Frisco’s de-
velopment from a small railroad town to the 
fastest-growing city in America. 

Another museum designated as a Blue Star 
is the Collin County Farm Museum. This great 
facility, which boasts over 8,500 square feet of 
collections and exhibits, strives to ‘‘develop a 
better understanding and appreciation of Collin 
County’s rural heritage.’’ The museum also 
loans out artifacts to popular area attractions, 
allowing the public to enjoy historic equipment 
such as a Model T Ford and early-model trac-
tors. 

I commend both museums for honoring our 
nation’s heroes by opening their doors free of 
charge. After all, it’s the men and women of 
our Armed Forces who have defined the 
American story and who still fight to protect 
the freedoms that allow the United States to 
be the most innovative nation on earth. 

To the staff, supporters, and volunteers of 
the Frisco Heritage Museum and the Collin 
County Farm Museum, thank you for your 
first-rate efforts. You help make our commu-
nity great. 
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DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE 
APPROPRIATIONS ACT, 2013 

SPEECH OF 

HON. JOHN D. DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Wednesday, July 18, 2012 

The House in Committee of the Whole 
House on the state of the Union had under 
consideration the bill (H.R. 5856) making ap-
propriations for the Department of Defense 
for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2013, 
and for other purposes: 

Mr. DINGELL. Mr. Chair, I rise in support of 
H.R. 5856, the Department of Defense Appro-
priations Act for Fiscal Year 2013. We are still 
a nation at war. Our troops continue to remain 
in harm’s way fighting for our country in Af-
ghanistan. Our consideration of this legislation 
must begin with an acknowledgement of this 
critical fact. 

In that light, I am pleased that this legisla-
tion gives our troops the support they need 
while they are serving our Nation abroad. The 
bill provides $519.2 billion for the Department 
of Defense’s base budget, and $88.5 billion in 
funding for the war. It also gives a 1.7 percent 
pay raise to our troops and provides $2.3 bil-
lion for family support and advocacy pro-
grams. I am also very pleased to see the 
Committee include $181 million in funding to 
keep the M–1 Abrams tank production line in 
operation, which will help ensure our military 
industrial base is strong and vibrant. The leg-
islation also provides $1.6 billion for activities 
to counter Improvised Explosive Devices 
(IEDs), which continue to be a leading killer of 
our troops abroad. All of these programs are 
an accurate reflection of our priorities as a na-
tion. 

That being said, I am dismayed that House 
Republicans chose to write all of this year’s 
appropriations bills under a lower limit than 
was established under the Budget Control Act 
(BCA). The BCA represents a bipartisan com-
promise on Federal spending and it should be 
respected. The Senate Committee on Appro-
priations is moving forward with the limit es-
tablished under the BCA with the blessing of 
the Republican leadership. Such a disconnect 
between the two bodies on an issue of critical 
significance only adds to the uncertainty sur-
rounding our economy and is not in our na-
tional interest. 

I urge all of my colleagues to join me in 
supporting this vital legislation so our troops 
can know they have the support of the Con-
gress. 
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IN RECOGNITION OF BISHOP 
GREGORY KEITH BLUE, D.MIN. 

HON. SANFORD D. BISHOP, JR. 
OF GEORGIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, July 19, 2012 

Mr. BISHOP of Georgia. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to pay tribute to Bishop Gregory Keith 
Blue, D.Min., Presiding Prelate of Perfecting 
Ministries Worldwide, Inc. and Overseer of 
Body of Christ Church International, who is 
celebrating 30 years of Pastoral Ministry this 
year. He will be honored at a banquet on Sat-
urday, July 21, 2012 and at a church service 
on Sunday, July 22, 2012, in Columbus, Geor-
gia. 

A native of Miami, Florida, Bishop Blue 
holds five degrees: a Bachelor of Arts in Psy-
chology, Bachelor of Science in Criminal Jus-
tice, Master of Arts in Psychology, Master of 
Divinity, and Doctorate of Divinity. 

Stepping out of the United Methodist 
Church, Dr. Gregory Blue stepped into apos-
tolic purpose birthing Perfecting Ministries 
Worldwide and Body of Christ Church Inter-
national. Following Ephesians 4:11–13, ‘‘So 
Christ himself gave the apostles, the prophets, 
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the evangelists, the pastors and teachers, to 
equip his people for works of service, so that 
the body of Christ may be built up until we all 
reach unity in the faith and in the knowledge 
of the Son of God and become mature, attain-
ing to the whole measure of the fullness of 
Christ,’’ the revelation became manifestation in 
July 2000 on a store front property in Colum-
bus, Georgia. 

Bishop Blue is responsible for establishing, 
developing, and perfecting the five-fold min-
istry by equipping and teaching followers of 
God and sending them out across the globe to 
found churches with Christ as the Chief Apos-
tle. 

A strong leader with an exceptional work 
ethic, Bishop Blue has spoken and shared the 
Word of God as a pastor throughout the State 
of Georgia since 1983. He had the honor of 
speaking at the Congressional Black Caucus 
in Washington, DC in 2002 and has received 
many civic and social awards both locally and 
nationally. He is also affiliated with Potter’s 
House International Pastoral Alliance (PHIPA) 
in Dallas, Texas and Summerfield Ministries in 
Raleigh, North Carolina. 

Bishop Blue has been sought out by local 
and state officials for his counsel and prayers. 
In late 2005, he traveled with Dr. Sherlock 
Bally to Israel to meet with key Israeli leaders. 
Since then, Bishop Blue has been traveling 
around the United States consecrating bishops 
and teaching true worship. 

A father of five, Bishop Blue meditates upon 
Psalm 66:12, ‘‘You have caused men to ride 
over our heads; we went through fire and 
through water; But You brought us out to rich 
fulfillment—abundance.’’ 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in paying tribute to Bishop G.K. Blue for 30 
outstanding years of Pastoral Ministry. He has 
transformed the lives of countless people and 
his leadership has inspired others to also help 
lead the way to eternal life. 
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TRIBUTE TO THE TOWN OF ATHOL 
ON THE OCCASION OF THE 250TH 
ANNIVERSARY OF ITS FOUNDING 

HON. JOHN W. OLVER 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, July 19, 2012 

Mr. OLVER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the 250th anniversary of the town of 
Athol, Massachusetts. On March 4, 1762 the 
colonial Governor of Massachusetts, Sir 
Francis Bernard, officially incorporated the 
Town of Athol, Massachusetts into the com-
monwealth. The town was named in honor of 
the Scottish heritage of an influential settler, 
John Murray, who had ancestral ties to Blair 
Atholl in Scotland. 

As with many colonial towns and villages in 
western Massachusetts, agriculture was an 
important and prosperous industry. In Athol, 
that industry grew to include milling lumber, 
grains, and other agricultural products. The 
advent of the locomotive and the expansion of 
railroads to Athol contributed greatly to the 
economic growth of the town and to increasing 
trade with Springfield and Vermont. 

As the market for goods produced in Athol 
expanded, new industries, such as cotton 
processing, tanning, production of textiles, and 
metal working, flourished. Athol earned the 

nickname of ‘‘Tool Town’’ because of the Athol 
Machine Company and the L. S. Starrett Com-
pany, which produced machinists’ hand tools 
and precision tools and were both established 
in the 19th century. Athol’s booming economy 
turned the town into a destination for travelers 
from all across Massachusetts and New Eng-
land. Trolley lines from Athol to Orange shut-
tled visitors to and from their destinations. 

Today, Athol is again on the rise; its popu-
lation is increasing and the spirit of resilience 
and determination present in the days of the 
lumber mills and metal works factories re-
mains strong. On the occasion of the 250th 
anniversary of the town of Athol, Massachu-
setts, I congratulate its citizens and praise 
their dedication and perseverance throughout 
the town’s history. It has been an honor to 
represent this great community, and I wish the 
people of Athol a healthy and prosperous fu-
ture. 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF LEGISLATION 
TO REAUTHORIZE THE NA-
TIONAL WOMEN’S RIGHTS HIS-
TORY PROJECT 

HON. LOUISE McINTOSH SLAUGHTER 
OF NEW YORK 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, July 19, 2012 

Ms. SLAUGHTER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to introduce legislation that will reauthorize the 
National Women’s Rights History Project. I 
originally worked with then-Senator Hillary 
Clinton to create this project, and with the au-
thorization for the project. With its current au-
thorization set to expire in Fiscal Year 2013, it 
is vital that Congress pass this reauthorization 
and ensure that the women who have shaped 
our Nation’s history, and fought for women’s 
rights, are remembered and honored for gen-
erations to come. 

The National Women’s Rights History 
Project will establish an auto route linking sites 
significant to the struggle for women’s suf-
frage. It will also add to the National Register 
of ‘‘Places Where Women Made History,’’ a 
variety of historic sites that were home to piv-
otal moments in our Nation’s struggle for gen-
der equality. Finally, this Project will establish 
a public-private partnership network to offer fi-
nancial and technical assistance for edu-
cational programs about the history of the fight 
for women’s rights. 

On this day in 1848, Elizabeth Cady Stan-
ton, Lucretia Mott, and Mary Ann M’Clintock 
convened the first women’s rights convention 
at Wesleyan Chapel in Seneca Falls, New 
York. This event marked the beginning of a 
72-year struggle for women’s suffrage. During 
the convention, 68 women and 32 men signed 
the Declaration of Sentiments, which set out 
radical notions such as women’s freedom to 
own property, receive an education and earn 
fair wages. 

I am especially proud that it was in Roch-
ester, New York, where Susan B. Anthony 
fought so hard for the rights that women 
throughout this country rely on today. Among 
her many efforts, Susan B. Anthony estab-
lished the Equal Rights Association to refute 
ideas that women were inferior to men and 
fight for women’s right to vote. And in 1900, 
Anthony fought to tear down the walls of high-
er education. Twenty years earlier, a woman 

launched a brave petition to be the first female 
student at the University of Rochester. For al-
most twenty years, the petition was flatly de-
nied—until 1898, when the University said that 
women would be allowed if they raised 
$100,000 for the school. In today’s terms, that 
is equal to $2 million. 

By June 1900 a group of women had man-
aged to secure $40,000, and the University 
decided that women would be allowed to en-
roll if they could raise another $10,000 by 
September. Scrambling to reach the new goal, 
the women were $8,000 short a day before 
the deadline. With hours remaining, Susan B. 
Anthony stepped forward and raised $6,000 
from friends and family before pledging her 
own life insurance policy to raise the final 
$2,000 and throw open the doors of higher 
education in Rochester. 

Now, more than 100 years later, the Univer-
sity of Rochester is home to the Susan B. An-
thony Institute for Gender and Women’s Stud-
ies—one of the preeminent institutions in the 
world. 

These are the stories of incredible courage, 
dedication, and unyielding belief in equality 
that the National Women’s Rights History 
Project is designed to honor. 

The fight for women’s rights and equality 
still continues today. It was just 92 years ago 
that women were finally granted the right to 
vote. 

The struggle for women’s suffrage was 
never easy and it is vital that we honor the 
sacrifices and commitment of those who have 
led us here today. 

Reauthorizing the National Women’s Rights 
History Project Act will ensure that this impor-
tant civil rights story is celebrated for genera-
tions to come. I urge my colleagues to support 
this bill and reauthorize the National Women’s 
Rights History Project. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF SGT. RICHARD 
A. CUMMINGS, JR. 

HON. FRANK PALLONE, JR. 
OF NEW JERSEY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, July 19, 2012 

Mr. PALLONE. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the late Sgt. Richard A. Cummings, Jr., 
a life long resident of Deal, New Jersey. Sgt. 
Cummings enlisted in the United States Ma-
rine Corps after high school and passed away 
while serving his country. His heroic actions to 
defend our nation’s freedom are truly worthy 
of this body’s recognition. 

Sgt. Richard Cummings, Jr. has exemplified 
a long standing history of dedication to his 
community and country. Sgt. Cummings at-
tended Deal Elementary School and is an 
alumnus of St. Rose High School in Belmar, 
New Jersey. Richard was a devout member of 
the First Baptist Church in Manasquan, New 
Jersey and dedicated his time to serving the 
community as a member of the Veterans of 
Foreign Wars, Post 2226. Richard was a 
member of Boy Scout Troop 70 and attained 
the rank of Life Scout. Sgt. Cummings enlisted 
in the United States Marine Corps the summer 
after he graduated high school. He proudly 
served at the 4th Marine Logistics Group in 
Red Bank, New Jersey as a diesel mechanic 
with the 6th Motor Transport Battalion and 
held this position for five years. Sgt. Cum-
mings’ most recent assignment was at the Ma-
rine Tactical Group, Marine Air Control Group– 
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